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amendment was concerned, however, he had the same
difficulties as with paragraph 4 of the Commission's
draft. The Egyptian amendment was better, but was
still not altogether satisfactory since it made no mention
of practice. The Austrian-Japanese amendment, on the
other hand, had his delegation's full support, since it
provided for an identical regime in the case of both
international organizations and States.
103. He was unable to support the amendment of the
four organizations, which seemed both unnecessary
and illogical. In his view, the expression "the rules
of the organization regarding competence to include
treaties" covered the rules contained in constituent
instruments, and he was therefore surprised to see
constituent instruments treated as though they were
something different from the rules of the organization,
particularly given the definition of "rules of the organ-
ization" in article 2, subparagraph 1 (/')•
104. Mr. WANG Houli (China) said that his delega-
tion supported the Austrian-Japanese amendment and
the Egyptian amendment, and agreed that they should
be referred to the Drafting Committee.
105. Mr. DENG (Sudan) said that, for the reasons
already indicated by the representatives of the Holy
See and the Netherlands, both the Austrian-Japanese
amendment and the Egyptian proposal clarified the
International Law Commission's text and removed the
subjective test. Those two amendments could therefore
be referred to the Drafting Committee. The amend-
ments of Tunisia and the four organizations were,
however, unacceptable to his delegation, as they did
not seek to remove the element of subjectivity.
106. Mr. ABDENNADHEUR (Tunisia) observed,
with reference to his delegation's amendment, that if
a contracting State or a contracting organization was
aware of a violation it would be able to invoke that
violation in accordance with the principle of good faith,
as was pointed out in the International Law Commis-
sion's commentary to article 46.
107. Mr. CASTROVIEJO (Spain) said that the main
thrust of draft article 46 was acceptable to his del-
egation. However, the Austrian-Japanese amendment
had the merit of offering homogeneous wording and of
being close to the corresponding provision of the 1969

Vienna Convention. It therefore had his delegation's
support. The subject of the four-organization amend-
ment to paragraph 3 was already dealt with in article 2,
subparagraph 1 (/')•
108. Mr. MONNIER (Switzerland) said that the dif-
ference between paragraphs 2 and 4 of draft article 46,
which dealt with imperfect ratifications, stemmed from
the fact that while, according to the International Law
Commission, there was a normal practice of States in
the matter of a manifest violation of their internal laws
or rules regarding competence to conclude treaties,
there was no such normal practice of organizations.
That statement, however, required qualification: the
normal practice of States was the same for all States in
its broad lines, but there were also some differences.
For instance, in some countries, under their constitu-
tions, certain treaties had to be submitted for approval
not only by parliament but also by the people, which
was a further obstacle to be surmounted before the
authorities concerned could express the consent of the
State to be bound.

109. While it could be said that in the case of inter-
national organizations there was no general practice
comparable to that of States, there was the normal
practice of each individual organization which must be
known to the contracting parties concerned. Accord-
ingly, although there was a difference between States
and international organizations in the matter of prac-
tice, it was not as clear-cut as article 46 would suggest.

110. With that in mind, and so far as paragraph 2 of
article 46 was concerned, he did not think it would be
advisable to depart from the text of the corresponding
provision of the 1969 Vienna Convention, and his del-
egation therefore supported the Austrian-Japanese
amendment. The terms of paragraph 4 did not differ
basically from those of paragraph 2, but there was a
subjective element in the latter which could be a source
of uncertainty, and hence of difficulty. The Austrian-
Japanese amendment therefore constituted a welcome
improvement.

111. His delegation also supported the Egyptian
amendment.

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m.

18th meeting
Tuesday, 4 March 1986, at 3.20 p.m.

Chairman: Mr. SHASH (Egypt)

Consideration of the question of the law of treaties
between States and international organizations or
between international organizations, in accordance
with General Assembly resolutions 37/112 of 16 De-
cember 1982, 38/139 of 19 December 1983, 39/86 of
13 December 1984 and 40/76 of 11 December 1985
(A/CONF. 129/4)

[Agenda item 11] (continued)

Article 46 (Provisions of internal law of a State and
rules of an international organization regarding com-
petence to conclude treaties) (concluded)

Paragraphs 2, 3 and 4 (concluded)

1. Mr. HERRON (Australia) said that paragraph 3,
modelled by the International Law Commission on
paragraph 1 ofarticle46of the 1969 Vienna Convention
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on the Law of Treaties,1 was to be welcomed to the
extent that it ensured consistency and stability in the
procedural rules whereby an international organization
could invoke a violation of its rules as invalidating its
consent to be bound by treaty. However, on the issue of
when such a violation was manifest, paragraph 4, in
specifying that it "ought to be within the knowledge"
of any contracting party, departed from the language
of the 1969 Vienna Convention and introduced an un-
acceptable element of subjectivity and uncertainty;
moreover, it suggested that the circumstances in which
the rule might be invoked were different for interna-
tional organizations.
2. As far as possible, the rule for international organ-
izations should be the same as for States. For many
States, especially developing States and States which
were not members of the international organization
seeking to invoke the rule, the rules of the organization
regarding competence to conclude treaties might not be
readily available, i.e., be "manifest". It would hardly
be acceptable for the organization to rejoin that they
"ought" to have been. Objections had been expressed
in the International Law Commission to the notion of
normal practice in relation to international organiza-
tions on the ground that there was no practice common
to all organizations. However, his delegation did not
regard that as an insuperable obstacle to the inclusion of
the term "normal practice" in paragraph 4 as had been
proposed by Austria and Japan in their amendment
(A/CONF. 129/C. 1/L.48/Rev.l), since the word "nor-
mal" could be interpreted flexibly and be considered in
the light of the organization seeking to invoke the rule.

3. His delegation would have difficulty in agreeing
with the subjective formulation proposed for article 46,
paragraph 4, by Tunisia (A/CONF. 129/C. 1/L.54). It
would have less trouble with the Egyptian proposal for
that paragraph (A/CONF. 129/C. 1/L.52), since it was an
improvement on the Commission's text and did contain
an objective element. However, its language was not
parallel to that of the corresponding paragraph in arti-
cle 46 of the 1969 Convention. All in all, therefore,
his delegation supported the proposal by Austria and
Japan, which brought both paragraph 4 and paragraph 2
of articles 46 into line with the corresponding article
of the 1969 Vienna Convention. If that proposal was
adopted, the Drafting Committee should be able to
reduce the two paragraphs to a single paragraph qual-
ifying the term "violation" in both of the other para-
graphs of the article.

4. With regard to the proposal by four international
organizations to amend article 46, paragraph 3 (A/
CONF. 129/C. 1/L.55), he was not convinced that the
addition which they suggested was necessary; also, it
might have the effect of giving some provisions of con-
stituent instruments a status which they did not have.
However, his delegation would not oppose the change
if it was generally acceptable to the Committee.
5. Mr. LUKASIK (Poland) said that the use of the
terms "manifest" and "fundamental" gave rise to sub-

' See Official Records of the United Nations Conference on the
Law of Treaties (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.70.V.5),
p. 287.

jective interpretations. That was even more the case
when those terms were applied to international organ-
izations, since violations of their rules might be as-
sessed differently by different member States. There
was in fact no way to equate the internal law of a State
with the rules of an international organization. His del-
egation supported the Austrian-Japanese amendment
to paragraph 2 and the Egyptian amendment to para-
graph 4. The term "normal practice" in the Austrian-
Japanese proposal for paragraph 4 was troublesome.

6. His delegation approved in principle the addition to
paragraph 3 proposed by four organizations, but would
like the paragraph to be worded along the lines sug-
gested at the previous meeting by the German Dem-
ocratic Republic and the Union of Soviet Socialist Re-
publics. He did not share the view that the constituent
instrument did not always contain rules of fundamental
importance; he could not conceive of any other rules
being more important. Furthermore, references made
at the previous meeting to the "internal" rules of inter-
national organizations were inaccurate: their consti-
tuent instruments were rules of international law.

7. Mrs. GOLAN (Israel) said that although there was
an understandable tendency to model the draft conven-
tion on the 1969 Vienna Convention, a clear difference
existed between international organizations and States,
and therefore different criteria might have to be applied
to their relations. Article 46 should embody the princi-
ple of good faith, as well as both a subjective and an
objective criterion for determining the manifest charac-
ter of a violation, according to the case. Her delega-
tion was therefore satisfied with the International Law
Commission's wording of paragraph 4. In view of the
various amendments which had been submitted to
stress the objective criterion, she suggested that para-
graph 4 should be referred to the Drafting Committee to
ensure that both types of criteria were clearly brought
out. Her delegation supported the amendment pro-
posed by the four organizations to paragraph 3.

8. Mr. WOKALEK (Federal Republic of Germany)
said that his delegation was basically in favour of the
Commission's text of article 46. The amendments pro-
posed by Austria and Japan, Egypt and Tunisia were
mainly of a drafting nature. He had some preference for
the Austrian-Japanese proposal, although he had dif-
ficulty with the term "normal practice", which seemed
to imply practice that was the same for all international
organizations. The amendment of the four organiza-
tions caused his delegation some concern. The text of
article 46 must endeavour to maintain a balance be-
tween legal security for those negotiating in good faith
with an international organization and the rules of that
organization. The term "fundamental importance" in
paragraph 3 was sufficiently comprehensive, and en-
compassed the organization's constituent instrument.
If the amendment to paragraph 3 was adopted, a con-
stituent instrument might be a source of power to in-
validate a treaty, which was in the nature of jus cogens.
That would confer undue privilege on international or-
ganizations.

9. Mrs. THAKORE (India) said that the Commis-
sion's text of article 46 would be improved by the
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Austrian-Japanese amendment and brought into line
with the corresponding text of the 1969 Vienna Conven-
tion. That proposal should be referred to the Drafting
Committee, together with the Egyptian amendment,
which also contained constructive ideas. The wording
proposed by Tunisia might create difficulties. With re-
gard to paragraph 3 of the article, she endorsed the view
expressed by the Greek representative at the previous
meeting that the amendment by the international organ-
izations was superfluous in view of the definition of the
expression "rules of the organization" in article 2,
subparagraph 1 (/)•

10. Mr. SANG HOON CHO (Republic of Korea)
agreed with the observation in paragraph (5) of the
International Law Commission's commentary to arti-
cle 46 (see A/CONF. 129/4) that, if account was taken of
the presence of one or more organizations in treaty
relations, different wording from that of the 1969
Vienna Convention should be adopted, and that it was
the normal practice of States which served as the basis
to which the other parties to the treaties were entitled to
refer. In the case of international organizations, it was
appropriate that the "manifest" character of a violation
should be determined by the criterion of knowledge.
Although criticism had been levelled at the subjectivity
of such a criterion, he considered that an objective
assessment would always be feasible if regard was had
to the circumstances which ought to enable any con-
tracting party to obtain the knowledge in question. His
delegation suggested that the Austrian-Japanese and
Egyptian amendments to paragraphs 2 and 4 should be
referred to the Drafting Committee together with the
original draft, because essentially they proposed the
same criteria. It approved the Commission's text for
paragraph 3 of the article.

11. Mrs. JONZY (European Economic Community)
said that the International Law Commission had de-
cided against including a reference to the normal prac-
tice of international organizations in the definition of
"manifest violation" in article 46, paragraph 4, because
it considered that, in view of their diversity, there were
"no general guidelines or standards by which the basis
for the conduct of the treaty partners of an organization
may be defined", as it said in paragraph (6) of its com-
mentary to article 46. However, it might be wondered
whether that position was not somewhat too categor-
ical, since the Commission had recognized in para-
graph (7) of its commentary to article 7 (ibid.) that the
highest-ranking official of an organization was usually
considered in practice as its representative for the pur-
poses of expressing consent to be bound by a treaty. In
the case of the Community, the constituent treaties
contained very specific rules about treaty-making pro-
cedure, from which an established practice had been
developed. The Community therefore considered that
its practice in the matter could be regarded as similar to
that of a State. It therefore supported the Austrian-
Japanese amendment.

12. Mr. ALMEIDA LIMA (Portugal) said that in prin-
ciple his delegation approved the International Law
Commission's text, which took a positive approach to
the subject-matter of article 46. It might nevertheless
be improved through the adoption of the Austrian-

Japanese amendment. The Egyptian amendment was
similar in effect but did not refer to practice, and that
was needed for an adequate definition of a manifest
violation in the case of an international organiza-
tion. The Tunisian proposal lacked a reference to good
faith, which was an essential element of the rule to be
expressed in paragraph 4 of the article. His delegation
had difficulty with the amendment to paragraph 3 pro-
posed by the international organizations, because not
all the provisions of the constituent instruments of in-
ternational organizations could be regarded as rules of
fundamental importance. He suggested that the amend-
ments by Austria and Japan and by Tunisia should be
referred to the Drafting Committee with the Commis-
sion's text.

13. Mr. KOURULA (Finland) recalled that in its ad-
visory opinion of 20 July 1962,2 the International Court
of Justice had expressed the view that, if it was agreed
that action by the Organization was within the scope of
the functions of the Organization, but alleged that the
action in question had not been carried out in conform-
ity with the division of functions which the Charter of
the United Nations prescribed, it was irregular as a
matter of the internal structure of the Organization; and
that both national and international law contemplated
cases in which a body might be bound as to third parties
by the ultra vires act of an agent. The same opinion had
been brought out by the International Law Commission
in paragraphs 3 and 4 of article 46. His delegation con-
sidered that the rules of an organization were externally
relevant in a negative sense, i.e., if they contained
restrictions on the capacity of the organization. Ac-
cordingly, under paragraph 3 international organiza-
tions were, in cases of manifest violations, allowed to
refer only to those rules of fundamental importance of
such a character that they limited the treaty-making
capacity of such organizations vis-d-vis third States.
His delegation therefore found it difficult to regard the
amendment of the international organizations as an
improvement on the existing text. It had no difficulty in
supporting the Austrian-Japanese proposal.

14. Mr. EIRIKSSON (Iceland) said that he supported
the International Law Commission's text as amended
by the Austrian-Japanese proposal.
15. Mr. TUERK (Austria) said that his delegation
approved the Commission's text of paragraph 3, which
was consistent with that of paragraph 1. Although in
principle it was ready to accept the idea underlying the
amendment of the international organizations, he won-
dered whether the reference in it to constituent in-
struments was not too rigid. Was every provision in a
constituent instrument really a rule of fundamental im-
portance? The constituent instrument of an interna-
tional organization was comparable to the constitution
of a State. Certainly, rules of fundamental importance
were enshrined in a constitution, but not all its norms
were of fundamental importance in the sense of para-
graph 3. If the Committee wished to include a refer-
ence to constituent instruments in that paragraph, it

! Certain Expenses of the United Nations (Article 17, para-
graph 2. of the Charier), Advisory Opinion of 20 July 1962:1.C.J.
Reports 1962, p. 151.
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would be best if the concluding part of the paragraph
read: " . . . rule of fundamental importance, including
in particular those contained in the constituent in-
struments . . .".
16. Mr. TEPAVICHAROV (Bulgaria) said that even
in article 46 it must be borne in mind that States and
international organizations were not equal. Parallelism
with the corresponding provision of the 1969 Vienna
Convention was necessary in paragraph 1, but para-
graph 3 was correctly asymmetrical. He supported the
four-organization amendment to that paragraph, which
was intended to clarify the notion of rules of fundamen-
tal importance by reference to the constituent instru-
ments of the organization. Although it might be con-
ceded that, as the Austrian representative had said, not
all the provisions of constituent instruments were of
fundamental importance, it was equally true that all
the rules of fundamental importance were to be found
in those instruments. His delegation could support the
Austrian-Japanese amendment to paragraph 2, but it
preferred the Egyptian proposal in regard to para-
graph 4; the notion of normal practice was difficult
to define in respect of international organizations,
because each organization had its own practice. The
amendment proposed by Tunisia was inappropriate.

17. Mr. UNAL (Turkey) said that, while his delega-
tion had no difficulties with the Commission's text, it
could support the joint proposal by Austria and Japan,
which sought to establish a parallel between the 1969
Vienna Convention and the draft articles. The Egyptian
proposal had similar intentions and substantially im-
proved the text. Both proposals might therefore be
referred to the Drafting Committee. His delegation fully
understood the idea underlying the Tunisian proposal,
but wished to point out that it related only to para-
graph 4 of the article and dealt only with international
organizations which, in the context, should be treated
like States. His delegation took the view that the addi-
tion proposed in the amendment of the international
organizations would create difficulties, and it therefore
could not support it.

18. Mr. VASSILENKO (Ukrainian Soviet Socialist
Republic) said that in the opinion of his delegation the
provisions in article 46 were properly balanced in prin-
ciple. They proceeded from the particularities and dis-
tinctive characteristics of the special provisions of the
internal law of States, on the one hand, and the special
provisions of the rules of international organizations,
on the other. They were precisely the criteria for as-
sessing situations in which treaties—concluded by sub-
jects of international law so different in their nature—
should be recognized as legally valid or invalid.

19. The amendment of the international organiza-
tions, which contributed to a more specific reflection of
the particularities of the provisions in the rules of inter-
national organizations as compared to the provisions of
the internal law of States, merited particular attention
in this connection. The fact that the concept of "rules of
the organization" had still not been defined could not
serve as a convincing argument against that amend-
ment, since the main element in any definition of such
rules would be the constituent instrument of the organ-
ization.

20. The amendment of Austria and Japan could serve
for editorial improvements in paragraph 2 of article 46,
while the amendment of Egypt could serve for im-
proving paragraph 4 of that article. Along with these
editorial improvements it should be pointed out that the
use of a term in the Austria-Japan amendment was not
clear, as it could be given different interpretations, in
the Russian language, to mean: "customary practice"
(pratique coutumiere), "usual practice" {pratique
habituelle) or "normal practice" {pratique normale).
To prevent a misunderstanding, it would be better to
use the term "established practice".
21. Mr. SZENASI (Hungary) expressed support for
the proposal by Austria and Japan and for that of Egypt.
Criticism had been voiced about the amendment sub-
mitted by the international organizations, but, as his
delegation understood it, that proposal did not imply
that every provision of a constituent instrument was of
fundamental importance. The scope of article 46, as
reflected in its title, was confined to rules concerning
the treaty-making competence of an international or-
ganization; consequently, the reference to the rules of
the organization in paragraph 3 did not embrace all the
rules of an international organization, as did article 2,
subparagraph 1 (/). but only those which regulated com-
petence to conclude treaties. The international organ-
izations' amendment did not therefore involve the con-
stituent instrument as a whole. It merely stated that
those provisions of the constituent instrument which
concerned competence to conclude a treaty were of
fundamental importance. Since the constituent in-
struments of international organizations were rarely
explicit about competence to conclude treaties, a ref-
erence to all the rules which they contained should not
cause any difficulty. His delegation supported the oral
proposal made by the Soviet Union at the previous
meeting; the suggested change of word order for the
concluding part of paragraph 3 appropriately reflected
the idea underlying the paragraph. On the whole, his
delegation considered that all the proposals submitted
for article 46 should be referred to the Drafting Com-
mittee.
22. Mr. DUFEK (Czechoslovakia) said that the Com-
mission's draft was a satisfactory solution to the ques-
tion of the relationship between the invalidity of
treaties, the internal law of States, the rules of inter-
national organizations and their competence to con-
clude treaties; it also expressed the view that there
was no "normal practice" of organizations. The pro-
posal by Austria and Japan would not interfere with the
development of practice in international organizations.
That amendment was therefore acceptable, and might
be referred to the Drafting Committee. The proposal
by Egypt deserved attention, but the Committee would
need to consider how the criterion of good faith
should be established. His delegation could support the
amendment submitted by the international organiza-
tions, which might also be referred to the Drafting
Committee. However, it might be desirable to clarify
paragraph 3 further along the lines suggested by the
representative of the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Re-
public at the previous meeting.
23. Mr. SATELER (Chile) said that his delegation
attached special importance to the provisions of arti-
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cle 46, particularly when those provisions were taken
in conjunction with article 27. in emphasizing the su-
premacy of international law in regard to the law of
treaties and international responsibility. The Commis-
sion's draft was a balanced one and deserved support.
However, some of the amendments to it might improve
the text, particularly the proposal by Austria and Japan.
In the light of the observations made by the represen-
tative of the Netherlands at the previous meeting, that
amendment, together with the proposal by Egypt,
might usefully be referred to the Drafting Committee,
since neither involved a question of substance. The
points made by the representative of the United Na-
tions in introducing the amendment proposed by the
international organizations were persuasive. However,
it must be borne in mind that, unlike the internal law of
States, the constituent instruments of international or-
ganizations were international agreements which were
legally binding under international law. In that respect,
the article should not provide a basis for interpreta-
tions which ignored the place of the fundamental princi-
ple of respect for and observance in good faith of inter-
national agreements. His delegation could therefore
support the Commission's draft as well as the amend-
ments of the international organizations, Egypt, and
Austria and Japan.

24. Mr. DALTON (United States of America) ex-
pressed his delegation's support for the amendment
proposed by Austria and japan, which established
an objective standard of determining when article 46
should apply. In developing the corresponding article
of the 1969 Vienna Convention, the International Law
Commission had indicated that the objective of an arti-
cle such as article 46 was the establishment of a rea-
sonable provision for the security of legal relations
between treaty partners. Austria and Japan's proposal
met that standard. The proposal made by the inter-
national organizations did not, and consequently his
delegation could not support it: it widened the number
of provisions on which an international organization
might seek to rely in asserting the invalidity of its con-
sent to be bound by a treaty and would weaken the
security of legal relations under treaties concluded by
international organizations. Some speakers had said
that the scope of the additional words in that amend-
ment "including the constituent instruments of the or-
ganization" would not broaden in a major way the rule
in article 46. However, constituent instruments of inter-
national organizations were frequently not labelled in
such a way that it became easy for a negotiating State
to identify precisely which articles of the constituent
instrument authorized treaty-making. For example,
where an agreement with the United Nations was con-
cerned, what Article or Articles of the Charter would be
considered in determining whether it contained a rule
on invalidity of consent that would be relevant if the
United Nations wished to allege that the provisions of
the Charter relating to the conclusion of treaties had not
been complied with? The problem was even more dif-
ficult under the charters of many other international
organizations, which were more complicated and more
detailed than the Charter of the United Nations. For
example, the treaty establishing the European Eco-
nomic Community had several hundred articles, some

of which dealt with treaty-making capacity and were
clearly labelled as such, whereas others which might
be the source of treaty power were not so labelled.
The proposal by the international organizations would
therefore put a greater burden on States negotiating
with them in trying to determine what the treaty-making
capacity of the organization was, and would increase
the possibility for weakening the stability of treaty re-
lations. For that reason his delegation could not sup-
port it.

25. Ms. WILMSHURST (United Kingdom) said that
in considering article 46, her delegation had started
from the obvious fact that the Commission's draft laid
down some basic rules on competence to conclude
treaties. It felt that the same basic exception in para-
graphs 1 and 3, and accordingly the description of that
exception in paragraphs 2 and 4, should be stipulated
for States as for international organizations. However,
it had some difficulty with the wording of paragraph 4,
which gave no guidance as to how to interpret whether a
violation ought to be within the knowledge of a State or
an organization. With that in mind, her delegation sup-
ported the amendment proposed by Austria and Japan,
particularly in respect of paragraph 2, which aligned the
present draft article with that of the 1969 Vienna Con-
vention. The amendment proposed by the international
organizations, with or without the Soviet Union's oral
amendment, caused considerable concern to her del-
egation, which shared the views expressed on the
subject by the representative of the Netherlands. The
debate on the same article in the 1968-1969 United
Nations Conference on the Law of Treaties had been
difficult and delicate. The article concerned the in-
validity of treaties, and had therefore to be handed with
great care. It was not sufficient to refer to all aspects of
the constituent instruments of an organization and to
say that all of those aspects concerned a rule of fun-
damental importance. It was possible to envisage pro-
cedural rules about the competence or capacity to con-
clude treaties which would not be rules of fundamental
importance. Her delegation was therefore unable to
support the amendment proposed by the international
organizations, and expressed the hope that it would not
be referred to the Drafting Committee.

26. Mr. WIBOWO (Indonesia) said that all the pro-
posed amendments aimed at changing the element of
subjectivity present in the draft article into a criterion
of objectivity. His delegation had difficulty with the
phrase "ought to be within the knowledge" in para-
graph 4 of the Commission's draft and was in favour
of removing all possibility of differences of interpre-
tation. It therefore agreed with the amendments pro-
posed by Austria and Japan and Egypt. It could not
support either the Tunisian proposal, since it omitted
the element of good faith, or the amendment proposed
by the international organizations, which for the rea-
sons explained by the representative of the Netherlands
at the previous meeting it found unnecessary.

27. Mr. SZASZ (United Nations) said that it had not
escaped the international organizations that had spon-
sored an amendment that most delegations which had
spoken had not expressed support for it. On the other
hand, the representatives of the international organ-
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izations had not been totally convinced by the op-
posing arguments. In view of the divergent opinions
expressed, the best solution might be to add, after the
words "rule of fundamental importance" the words
"including, in particular, those contained in the con-
stituent instruments of those organizations". Such
wording would be in line with a number of suggestions
made during the discussion.
28. The CHAIRMAN suggested that the amendment
of the international organizations, as orally revised by
the representative of the United Nations, might remain
in abeyance until the Committee resumed its discussion
of article 2, subparagraph 1 (/)> with which it was
closely linked.
29. Most delegations had indicated that they had no
basic difficulty with the Commission's text for arti-
cle 46, and a substantial number of them had expressed
the view that the amendments by Austria and Japan and
by Egypt would improve the drafting. He assumed that
the representative of Tunisia would not insist that the
Committee take a decision on his delegation's amend-
ment, since it had given rise to doubts on the part of a
number of delegations. He therefore suggested that the
Committee should approve the Commission's text for
article 46 and refer it to the Drafting Committee, to-
gether with the amendments of Austria and Japan and
of Egypt.

// was so decided.

Article 56 (Denunciation of or withdrawal from a treaty
containing no provision regarding termination, de-
nunciation or withdrawal)

30. Mr. RAMADAN (Egypt), introducing his delega-
tion's amendment (A/CONF.129/C.1/L.53), said that
its aim was to eliminate the element of obscurity to
which subparagraph I (b) of article 56 gave rise. In its
commentary to the article (see A/CONF. 129/4), the
International Law Commission had admitted that dif-
ficulties of application of treaties between States had
arisen in connection with the corresponding provision
of the 1969 Vienna Convention and had indicated that
similar problems could result from the Commission's
wording of the subparagraph in the present draft. In
view of the difficulty of defining the nature of those
treaties for which denunciation or withdrawal would be
admissible, and in view of the fact that, under inter-
national law, States or international organizations
could not abrogate commitments arising from an inter-
national treaty unless the parties to that treaty ap-
proved, it would be better to delete subparagraph 1 (b).

31. Mr. STEFANINI (France) said that, in asking for
the inclusion of article 56 in the list of articles to be
discussed by the Committee, his delegation had been
guided by two considerations. In the first place, it
would have been inappropriate for the Committee to
pass over a question which was closely linked with that
of article 27, since both articles dealt with observance
of treaties in relation to the internal law of States and
the rules of organizations. In substance, but with two
exceptions relating to the intention of the contracting
parties and to the nature of the agreement, article 56
affirmed a general principle prohibiting the denuncia-

tion of a treaty which did not make provision for denun-
ciation. In practice, cases could be imagined in which
the inflexibility of the rule as worded would render that
principle largely inoperative.
32. His delegation's second concern was that if there
was uncertainty as to which treaties between States
could or could not be denounced, that uncertainty
would be the greater in the case of treaties to which
international organizations were parties. He accord-
ingly shared the doubts that had been expressed by the
International Law Commission with regard to the ap-
plicability of subparagraph 1 (b) of the article (ibid.)
33. Those doubts would not, however, lead his del-
egation to support the Egyptian proposal to delete the
subparagraph; though imprecise in its formulation, the
principle it affirmed was valid, and he therefore con-
sidered that the Commission's version of the draft arti-
cle could be retained.
34. Mr. VOGHEL (Canada) said that he opposed the
deletion of subparagraph I (b) because the corre-
sponding article of the 1969 Vienna Convention had
been expressly added to it by the Conference which had
adopted that Convention. His delegation had supported
that decision at the time, and believed that the provision
was equally essential to the present convention.

35. Mr. RIPHAGEN (Netherlands) said that he
agreed with the two previous speakers. It was clear that
a situation in which a right of denunciation or with-
drawal could be considered as implied by a treaty could
give rise to controversy, but the article should be read
in the context of the introductory wording to para-
graph 1 of article 56. That wording was highly cate-
gorical, and provision must obviously be made for
exceptions to it, including implied exceptions, as had
been recognized by the Commission in its commentary
to the article. Also, there was no reason to suppose
that treaties concluded with an international organiza-
tion were substantively different from other treaties
concluded by States. The provision inserted in the 1969
Convention should accordingly be retained in the pres-
ent draft.

36. Mr. MUTZELBURG (Federal Republic of Ger-
many) said that, although he shared the concern
expressed by the Egyptian delegation about the ob-
scurity to which subparagraph 1 (b) gave rise, he was
not convinced by the arguments advanced by that del-
egation for deleting it. The task of the present Confer-
ence was not to renegotiate the 1969 Convention but to
establish whether it was necessary to introduce into
the new convention a provision different from the one
adopted in 1969. In his view, no such departure was
required, and consequently he could not support the
Egyptian proposal.

37. Mr. MONNIER (Switzerland) said that his del-
egation could not go along with the Egyptian proposal
to delete subparagraph 1 (b). The lack of a provision
corresponding to the one in the 1969 Convention would
create difficulties and uncertainties; furthermore, it
was just as difficult to establish intention, contemplated
in subparagraph 1 (a), as to determine the nature of
treaties in which the right of denunciation was implied,
under subparagraph 1 (b).
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38. Mr. HERRON (Australia) endorsed the remarks
made by previous speakers in support of the Inter-
national Law Commission's draft. In addition, in re-
gard to treaties between international organizations,
treaties relating to the exchange of information and
documents might fall into the category to which sub-
paragraph 1 (b) applied. The Commission's commen-
tary to the article expressed the view that headquarters
agreements concluded between a State and an inter-
national organization might be of such a nature that a
right of denunciation or withdrawal could be implied
from them. Consequently, subparagraph 1 (b) might
well have a practical application. His delegation there-
fore regretted that it could not support the Egyptian
amendment. It preferred the Commission's draft as it
stood.

39. Mr. SANYAOLU (Nigeria) said that, for the rea-
sons advanced by other speakers, his delegation too
preferred the International Law Commission's text,
which would contribute to the progressive develop-
ment of international law.
40. Mrs. DIAGO (Cuba) said that draft article 56 was
taken word for word from the 1969 Vienna Convention.
Her delegation agreed with previous speakers re-
garding the problems that would result from the dele-
tion of subparagraph 1 (b), and it had no difficulty with
the text as it stood. The subparagraph set forth a prin-
ciple that could perfectly well be applied to treaties
to which international organizations were parties. Her
delegation would therefore be unable to support the
Egyptian amendment.
41. Mrs. THAKORE (India) said that article 56 stated
the conditions under which a party could denounce a
treaty that contained no explicit provision regarding
denunciation. It reproduced without change article 56
of the 1969 Vienna Convention. According to subpara-

graph 1 (b) of the article, the right of denunciation or
withdrawal could be implied by the nature of the treaty.
It was true that the corresponding provision of the 1969
Vienna Convention, as the International Law Commis-
sion itself admitted, had given rise to difficulties of
application. Her delegation was also aware that there
were very few examples of treaties that were by their
nature denounceable. Nevertheless, it could not sup-
port such a radical solution as the deletion of the sub-
paragraph.
42. Mr. SIEV (Ireland) said that his delegation be-
lieved that, wherever possible, the draft convention
should be worded in the same way as the 1969 Vienna
Convention. Notwithstanding the fact that the wording
in the present case was particularly difficult and created
vagueness and uncertainty, his delegation would sup-
port the Commission's draft, and regretted that it could
not endorse the Egyptian proposal.
43. Mr. RAMADAN (Egypt) said that his delegation
had expected to hear the argument that the text of the
1969 Vienna Convention should be retained. Therefore
it had cited, on presenting its proposal, that part of the
commentary by the International Law Commission in
which the Commission indicated the possibility of de-
parting from that text. Since his delegation's proposal
had elicited a number of objections, and since its views
on the matter would be on record, he would not insist on
the proposal.
44. The CHAIRMAN said that there seemed to be
general agreement that subparagraph 1 (b) of article 56
should not be deleted. He would take it, therefore, that
the Committee wished to refer the article to the Drafting
Committee as it stood.

It was so decided.

The meeting rose at 5 p.m.
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[Agenda item 11 ] (continued)

Article 36 bis (Obligations and rights arising for States
members of an international organization from a
treaty to which it is a party)

1. The CHAIRMAN invited the Committee of the
Whole to consider article 36 bis and the amendments
thereto.

2. Mr. HAFNER (Austria) introduced the amend-
ment submitted by Austria and Brazil (A/CONF. 129/
C. 1/L.49), which proposed the deletion of article 36 bis.
3. As the International Law Commission had noted in
its commentary to the article (see A/CONF. 129/4), the
article was unquestionably the one that had given rise to
most difficulty. The difference of views as to the need
for that article stemmed from the fact that, as further
noted by the Commission in its commentary, the text
would cover only rare cases.
4. The Austrian and Brazilian delegations took the
view that it was unnecessary to burden the draft con-
vention with an article that could give rise to a number
of difficulties. Quite apart from the limited scope of its
application, article 36 bis contemplated a fairly com-


